TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE NOVEMBER 14th, 2013 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their monthly meeting on Thursday, November 14th, 2013 at the Stanford Town Hall.  Supervisor Stern opened the meeting by asking for a moment of silence to reflect on all our veterans that have protected and defended our country.

Roll Call: 
Virginia Stern – present




Johanna Shafer – present




Joseph Norton – present




Thomas Dewhirst – present




Mark D’Agostino - present

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:

Mike Shafer, Decker Road – thanked Supervisor Stern for the wonderful example she set over the last four years.  He also congratulated Joe Norton and asked that God give him guidance and blessing.

Mel Eiger, Attlebury Hill Road – took exception to the fact that the Town Clerk did not get a raise while the Highway Supt. got a substantial one.  Also mentioned that campaign signs stated that the Republicans lowered taxes the last couple of years but his taxes had gone up 4.9% 2 years ago.

LIAISON REPORTS: Councilman Dewhirst stated that the ZBA did not have a meeting this month.


Councilman D’Agostino had no Recreation Commission report.

Councilman Norton did not have a report either.

Councilwoman Shafer had no Fire Commissioners’ report, as their meeting was the same night as a Budget Workshop.

SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Supervisor Stern stated that the Board would most likely vote on the Preliminary Budget.  As the Board did not approve putting copies of the budget on the website, copies were available in the Town Clerk’s office as well as on the “stanford4all” website.  She added that the Poughkeepsie Journal had carried a story on shared services as well as on code enforcement software that the Building Inspector was enthusiastic over but the Board did not approve.  Supervisor Stern also wished everyone a Happy Thanksgiving.

Motion to accept the agenda:

A motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to accept the agenda.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

OLD BUSINESS:
1. 2014 PRELIMINARY BUDGET: Mark D’Agostino made a motion to accept the Preliminary Budget and adopt it was the 2014 Final Budget, seconded by Joseph Norton. Discussion followed with Supervisor Stern stating that she could not support this budget as one person was not getting a raise and that too much was taken out of the unexpended fund balance to offset taxes.  2015 would then be more difficult as money was taken out of the savings to pay for 2014 costs.  Councilman D’Agostino responded that the Supervisor’s budget and the Preliminary budget were significant differences: there was a $45,000 error that would have closed the Transfer Station in 4 months and no money to pay an another employee there.  He added that there were not enough funds for the Master Plan Review Committee and for the Historical Society’s cemeteries’ project.  This Preliminary budget carries a 7 ½% decrease and urged the Board to adopt this budget.  Supervisor Stern replied that the error was a typo for the Transfer Station, and that part of the process of having workshops was to amend the budget and other issues but there was little discussion.  The Master Plan Review Committee and the Historical Society had not submitted their budgets in until recently.  Councilwoman Shafer added that she was disappointed that neither budget was on the Town’s website and that receipt of the Preliminary budget only a few days ago did not give anyone enough time to study and comment.  The budget does not need to be approved until Nov. 20th and felt that the Board could wait.  Councilman D'Agostino mentioned that there were only three changes to Supervisor Stern’s Budget: 1) to correct the error in Supervisor Stern’s budget that underfunded the Landfill which would have resulted in it closing after four months; 2) to 
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fund the new Master Plan Review committee; and 3) to fund the repair and maintenance of our Stanford Landmarks as requested by the Historical Society. Councilman D’Agostino also added that anything less than three yes votes would also negate the 7 1/2% tax decrease to the residents of Stanford.  Councilman D’Agostino called for a vote, and roll call was held as follows: Virginia Stern – no; Johanna Shafer – no; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried and the 2014 Budget was adopted.

2. RECREATION – SAFETY ISSUES: Mention was made that Fr. John Bida donated a light for the flagpole at the Rec. A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Joseph Norton, to purchase mats for the docks in the amount of $523.23 from Matting Experts.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Another motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, to purchase tubing to cover exposed chain at SPARC Park in the amount of $251.40 from Darquist Industries.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

3. MORRIS ASSOCIATES INVOICES FOR SPECIAL COUNSEL DISCUSSIONS: The following resolution was offered by Virginia Stern, seconded by Joseph Norton:

RESOLUTION #63 OF 2013

A RESOLUTION TO FUND COSTS FOR SPECIAL COUNSEL CONCERNING OUTSTANDING LIENS, REPAIRS AND PREVAILING WAGE ISSUES FOR THE HIGHWAY GARAGE CAPITAL PROJECT

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford contracted for the construction of a new Highway Garage; and

WHEREAS, there are outstanding liens against a contractor for the Highway Garage construction; and

WHEREAS, the outstanding liens have not been resolved; and

WHEREAS, the Town Attorney cannot participate in the defense of the Town in this issue because of a conflict of interest; and

WHEREAS, the Town has engaged the law firm of Drake, Loeb, Heller, Kennedy, Gogerty , Gaba and Rodd, PLLC to represent the Town in this matter; and

WHEREAS, the Town has received two  bills from the aforementioned law firm:

1) October 10, 2013 $4,842.50

2) November 8, 2013: $4,947.50 totaling $9,790.00; and

WHEREAS, funds for this legal matter have not been budgeted in the 2013 Town of Stanford Budget;

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that

1) $9,790.00 be transferred from the Unappropriated Fund Balance to the


 Attorney, Contractual Expenditure line, A1420.4; and

2)$9,790.00 be paid out of line A1420.4 to cover the above mentioned


 expenses. 

Roll Call Vote as follows:  
Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes

Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes 

Councilman Joseph Norton – yes

Councilman Thomas Dewhirst – yes

Councilman Mark D’Agostino – abstained

Resolution #63 of 2013 was adopted and certified this 14th day of November 2013.

4. ENGINEER TO REVIEW SOLAR PROPOSALS: After brief discussion, Virginia Stern made a motion to advertise for an engineer to review the received solar proposals, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – abstained; Thomas Dewhirst – no; Mark D’Agostino – no.  Motion did not carry.

NEW BUSINESS:

1. ANNUAL HIGHWAY BIDS: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Joseph Norton, to accept all bids, to award to the “lowest apparent bidder” and to reserve the right to utilize the next lowest bidders in case the awarded low bidder cannot meet quality or quantity requirements of the materials, as suggested by Highway Supt. Jim
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Myers.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.
2. LETTER re: NFIP RATE INCREASE: The Supervisor will compose a letter regarding a delay in a rate increase for the National Flood Insurance Program.  This was approved on a motion made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried 

with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

3. ADVERTISE FOR E-WASTE COMPANY: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Joseph Norton, to advertise for another company to accept electronic recycling at the Transfer Station as Royal Carting had started charging for this free service.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.
4. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to approve all of the following Minutes as written: October 7th, October 10th, October 23rd, October 28th, November 1st and November 6th. Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.
EXECUTIVE SESSION:


A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to close the regular meeting and go into an Executive Session on Collective Bargaining at 8:00 PM.  

Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.


A motion to go out of the Executive Session at 8:07 PM was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Joseph Norton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.


With no action taken, a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:08 PM was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell

Town Clerk


